First-Year Council

Meeting #9, April 30, 2010

Minutes

Present:
David Barsky, Joanne Pedersen, Terri Metzger, Vincent Tan-Torres, Andres Favela, Geoffrey Gilmore, Kim Quinney, Bridget Blanshan, Dilcie Perez, Pat Morris, Dawn Formo, Catherine Cucinella, Yvonne Meulemans, Brian Dawson, Joan Groom
1) Chair:  Welcome
2) Agenda: Approved by general consent

3) Minutes: Minutes from Meeting #8 approved by general consent 

4) Chair’s Report: 
a. Name Change for CAG-The Chancellor’s Office has given the “Closing the Achievement Gap” initiative a new name, the “Graduation Initiative.” The essential components of the initiative have not changed, but the new name reflects an important semantic difference.  The name “Closing the Achievement Gap” placed an emphasis on discovering what campuses are doing wrong.  “Graduation Initiative” reflects a more positive, forward looking initiative.
b. Report on Regional Graduation Initiative Meeting Held at CSUSM on 4/27/2011- The Chancellor’s Office held a series of regional meetings to discuss progress on the Graduation Initiative.  Our campus hosted a regional meeting on 4/27 that included representatives from San Marcos, San Bernardino, San Diego State University and the Chancellor’s Office.  It was clear that many campuses felt rushed by the Dec. 25th deadline for the Graduation Initiative reports. Along with CAG, “Deliverology” (from Michael Barber’s work) is another term that is no longer being used in association with GI.  However, at this meeting, we received a rubric (see today’s agenda: item 4 “Chair’s Report”) that was used to begin evaluating campus GI plans.  It was discovered that campus plans varied in detail.  CSUSM’s plan is “written to the assignment” and presents a specific plan for improving graduation rates.  Other plans (e.g. San Diego State), provided more detailed background information supporting the reasoning behind their plan.  David, after speaking with several of his CSU counterparts, believes that most campuses are reasonably certain they will achieve the graduation rate targets outlined in their GI campus plan.  We were told at this meeting that the Chancellor’s Office is not requiring campuses to re-write their plans and that we should continue to move forward with implementing our campus GI plan.  Terri asked if the CO is addressing item 7 in the rubric (i.e. does the plan address the need/availability for resources?).  David said the CO recognizes this as a problem.  








 
5) Possible First-Year Uses of Federal Stimulus Funding: In February, the Chancellor’s Office sent a memo to all CSU Presidents announcing the release of additional one-time federal stimulus money.  The primary purpose of this one-time funding is to provide campuses with the ability to make up short-falls in the number of class sections necessitated by the budget cuts. However, not all of the funding must go to creating additional class sections. Indeed, the Chancellor’s Office will consider proposals to use some of this money to support Graduation Initiative projects that do not specifically create additional class sections.   Each campus must report back to the Chancellor’s Office stipulating how their share of the Federal Stimulus funding will be used.  Any funding not used to create additional class sections must be used support the Graduation Initiative.  Our Graduation Initiative Steering Committee reviewed a number of proposals and asked the FYC to make recommendations on some of the proposals, specifically the seven proposals outlined in today’s agenda.  David asked that the FYC review these proposals at this meeting so he can report back to the Provost the GI Steering Committee regarding the FYC recommendations.  David confirmed that proposals requesting funds for additional class sections do not need special approval.  Proposal requesting funds for things other than additional course sections will require a careful review.
MATP Proposal- David noted that one of the proposals, MATP, is automatically approved because that proposal is specifically requesting funds for the creation of additional course sections, in this case remedial mathematics courses.  The MATP proposal is critical given Palomar’s inability to provide CSUSM with MATP 15 and 50 courses.  David has been in discussion with the Mathematics Department (i.e. Chair Rick Fierro) and they have agreed to run 15 and 50 in the Fall 2010.  Mathematics also agreed to work on curriculum design for our remedial mathematics sequence.  Of particular concern is the existing 11 unit course sequence (i.e. MATP 15, 50 and MATH 51/51C), and whether we can reasonable re-work the remedial mathematics sequence to work better for students and the graduate students who teach these courses.  David reminded that FYC that two years ago, in corporation with Palomar, we reduced this three course sequence to two semesters. Students placing in MATP 15 used to be required to attend summer school to complete MATH 51/51C.  Two years ago we moved to a Fall accelerated MATP 15/50 so that students placing in 15 can complete both 15 and 50 in the Fall and complete MATH 51/51C in the Spring.  This seems to be working well.  MATH 51/51C must be completed at CSUSM and there are no immediate plans to articulate this course with other courses at community colleges.  Again, the Mathematics Department will continue to examine the curriculum for the MATP 15/50 MATH 51/51C sequence to see if additional changes can be made to improve efficiency for students and instructors.  David will speak with Dawn regarding the possibility of certain mathematics faculty members receiving course releases to this curriculum work.   David pointed out that none of the existing Lower-Division Roadmaps need to be changed because we will continue to use the labels MATP to refer to the 15 and 50 courses.
   Summer Academy Proposal- David noted that the first budget item in this proposal is a request to help fund the cost of Summer Academy instruction (i.e. paying the graduate and undergraduate students who will be working in MAPS).  This is a relatively small amount of money.  However, this proposal also requested funds for a student assistant to do non-instructional support for Summer Academy. David mentioned that the Provost encouraged him to consider removing that item from the proposal (i.e. it is a non-instructional request).
Development of the Global Learning Community (GLC)- Although this proposal is not requesting funds for adding course sections, it is addressing the challenges for starting up the GLC (particularly in the area of instructor training/development).
Supplemental Instruction in math and science- David suggested that this proposal may not need special consideration because we can argue that delivery of SI courses is indeed direct instruction.  Because student assistants do not receive benefits, David mentioned to Geoff that he made some adjustments to the budget for this proposal. Vincent mentioned his highly positive experience (as a student) with SI.
David asked Bridget and Dilcie to provide an overview of the remaining three proposals (i.e. Expand Cross Cultural Center/New Student Programs peer mentoring programs, Extend Weeks of Welcome programming/translate materials into Spanish, and Co-curricular programming for learning communities).
After much discussion, David mentions that it is clear that by consensus the FYC sees much value in all seven proposals, and that the FYC would welcome an additional proposal from the Faculty Center. David said he would accept edits to any of the proposals until the end of next week.
6) Report on meetings last week with John Gardner and Betsy Barefoot at WASC (Joanne):  (see attachments).  As part of the regional WASC conference (Long Beach, April 23), David and Joanne attended two workshops conducted by John Gardner and Betsy Barefoot. This was our first opportunity to reconnect with John and Betsy since we completed the FoE process.  The Policy Center on the First Year of College is now the John Gardner Institute. In addition to first-year issues, the John Gardner Institutes is now placing an emphasis on issues related to transfer students (i.e. FoE for transfer issues).  The morning workshop was about analyzing and strengthening the “first-year” seminar.  A number of CSU’s were represented at the morning seminar (Dominguez Hills, Fullerton, Long Beach, Los Angeles, and San Marcos).  We learned that the vast majority of colleges and universities have some version of the first-year seminar and that it is the most cost efficient and predictable retention tool available today.  They also presented practical ideas for designing the content of a first-year seminar.  The CSU colleagues present at this workshop expressed a desire to have multi-campus connections/meetings to discuss issue related to the first-year across the CSU.  The afternoon workshop was more of an open dialogue on all first-year related issues (not just the first-year seminar) that mirrored the FoE process.  A very useful take-away was a handout (attached to these minutes) listing “best practices in student success & retention.” Betsy and John used this list to have an open and critical discussion of what practices actually support student success and retention.  Not everything on the list is supported by evidence (e.g. there is not enough evidence yet to determine the impact of “parent program” on student success and retention ).  Betsy and John starred three items on the list that have studied extensively and have been shown to be highly correlated with student success/retention.  Those items are: 1) first-year seminar, 2) learning communities, and 3) supplemental instruction.  Joanne pointed out that our various GI proposals touch on all three of these items (i.e. we are on the right track).  Gardner was asked the question: If you had just one thing to focus on to improve the first-year, what would it be?  His response: Mathematics proficiency.  David pointed out that Betsy also emphasized the need for campuses to develop programs for honors students (i.e. campuses may be placing so much emphasis on remediation/proficiency that they neglect the academically high functioning (honors) students.  In other words “at risk” may also apply to the high functioning student who feels unchallenged and ignored by the institution. David mentioned that he presented Betsy with our official FoE final report notebook.
7) Planning updates and Timelines for Graduation Initiative Action Steps: David asked everyone to update their respective Timelines and forward the updates to him.  This is necessary so he can update the GI steering committee.
8) Setting a schedule for next year: Joanne and Joan offered to make certain that all upcoming FYC meetings are scheduled in everyone’s Outlook calendar.  David pointed out that the various GI items will create framework for our future meetings (i.e. next academic year).  David recommend that our first meeting next Fall should assess the status of our GI proposals and whether we will have room to consider new needs/new initiatives.  By consensus, the FYC agreed that the 10 to noon time slot on Fridays worked well.  The frequency of scheduled meetings (roughly every three weeks) also worked well.  David will check with Darren regarding the Friday EPAAG schedule and draft a schedule of FYC meetings for next academic year. The FYC won’t meet over the summer.
9) Miscellaneous/To Do items: 
a. Academic Programs is one of the last units to roll its website into Cascade (will do very soon).  At that point the FYC website will be updated and in Cascade.  
b. Geoff reported that the first-year student website is undergoing ADA compliance and will be up soon. 
c. David asked the FYC about the possibility of writing a separate FYC “annual report.”  The FYC agreed that this is not necessary because the orderly and detailed FYC minutes already present a nice summary of our work.  By consensus, it was agreed that a short (perhaps no more than a paragraph or two) summary of the FYC accomplishments (perhaps in bullet point form) along with all of the official/approved minutes can serve as an annual FYC report.  Members of the FYC were invited to send David (via e-mail) what they believe to be the top three-five FYC accomplishments for this academic year (in bullet form).
d. David will contact the FYC over the summer with a AY10/11 FYC meeting schedule.

e.  Joan Groom and Joanne Pedersen will insure that future FYC meetings will be placed on everyone’s Outlook calendar.

f. David asked everyone to update their respective GI timelines so he can report back to the GI Steering Committee.
MEETING SCHEDULE FOR AY 2010/2011: TBA

Attachment. 

Closing the Achievement Gap

Budget Proposals for Supplemental Stimulus Fund Allocation

Fall, 2010

A. Submitted by:
David Barsky 





Date: 
3-15-2010


(With assistance from Joanne Pedersen)

Proposal supports CAG Goal (enter item from CAG Goal Matrix): 
1. Expand Summer Academy for incoming first-time freshman

Describe proposal:

This proposal is requesting funds to support the delivery of the Mathematics Acceleration Program in the Summer (MAPS) and Summer Academy (SA).  Both programs are delivered by First-Year Programs and are designed to serve incoming first-year students who have not met the CSU proficiency requirements.  Incoming first-year students who have not passed the ELM and/or EPT are sent customized invitations to start college early (i.e. the summer before their first Fall semester) by enrolling in MAPS or SA.  The fundamental goal of MAPS and SA is facilitate a significant improvement in ELM/EPT scores so that students are on a more secure path to achieve full ELM/EPT proficiency within the required 1-year timeframe.  These programs also serve to introduce first-time freshmen to CSUSM campus resources and campus life.  At the end of MAPS/SA students are required to retake the ELM or EPT (whichever is appropriate) and they receive customized advising to adjust their Fall course schedule.

MAPS- Launched in Summer 2004, MAPS is an intensive, highly innovative, six week program designed to strengthen a student’s quantitative skills.  The program combines an on-line mathematics assessment/instruction tool (ALEKS) with individualized and small group instruction.


Summer Academy- Launched in Summer 2007 SA includes our GEL 110/010A and GEL 120 courses.  The GEL 110/010A targets students who have not passed the ELM.  It combines the MAPS curriculum with a customized version of our GEL college success course.  GEL 120 targets students who have not passed the EPT.  It combines the GEL college success curriculum with skill building in the areas of college-level reading and writing.


Assessment- MAPS and SA have proven to increase incoming proficiency (i.e. improved ELM/EPT scores), thereby reducing the need for Fall remedial mathematics courses.  109 enrollments in remedial mathematics section in AY 2009-10 were avoided by improvements made by students participating in MAPS/GEL 10A in Summer 2009. Also, for the first time, the Chancellor’s Office allowed students to retake the EPT; all of the students in GEL 120 improved their score when they retook the EPT at the conclusion of Summer Academy with over one quarter being able to demonstrate proficiency in English.

Need for funding- In past years FYP has been able to work with Extended Learning so that we could offer MAPS and SA at a reasonable price.  In the summer of 2009, the total cost of the four-unit Summer Academy was $366, and the cost of the stand-alone MAPS section was $200. To keep costs low, we have paid for the ALEKS licenses, ELM/EPT retest fees, and additional MAPS assistants (the pedagogical model for MAPS call for 2-3 graduate or advanced undergraduate students to assist the instructor) out of the fees that FYP receives by offering sections of MAPS to Summer Bridge and CAMP. This is possible because David Barsky serves as the instructor for one section and does not draw any salary from the program; the savings generated by this are plowed back into the program and used to hire additional assistants. In order to scale up the size of the program, additional funding sources will be required in order to keep the cost to students low.

Itemize budget needs (personnel costs, OE&E, technology, training, etc.):
	Item
	Amount

	1
	Six student assistants (graduate students and advanced undergrads)  @ $600/section
	$3600

	2
	135 ELM/EPT retest fees @ $18/test (135 is the actual number of student participating in Summer Academy/MAPS in Summer 2009)
	$2430

	3
	60 ELM/EPT retest fees @ $18/test (assuming growth by two additional section in Summer 2010)
	$1080

	4
	60 ALEKS licenses @ $30/license (licenses to support Summer Academy/MAPS with a size comparable to last year have already been ordered; these would be additional licenses to support program expansion)
	$1800

	
	TOTAL
	$8910


B. Submitted by:
David Barsky 





Date: 
3-15-2010

Proposal supports CAG Goal (enter item from CAG Goal Matrix): 
2. For Fall 2010 and beyond, the First-Year Council and the College of Arts and Sciences will work together to ensure adequate scheduling capacity of first-year courses.
Describe proposal:
Palomar College is unable to continue offering remedial courses on our campus, and it does not seem likely that MiraCosta College will be able to step in. There are not very many graduate students in the Mathematics Department, and it appears likely that many/most (all?) of them will already be assigned to teach in MATH 51 and 51C. A worst case scenario would be that we would have to hire additional instructors (community college part-timers and/or high school mathematics teachers) to staff. Since the actual instructor qualifications are unknown, I have used the standard course replacement rate of $1734/unit to make these estimates.

Additionally, one section of MATP 50 would be scheduled as a trailer for Spring 2011.

Itemize budget needs (personnel costs, OE&E, technology, training, etc.):
	Item
	Amount

	1
	Seven Fall sections of MATP 50 (4 units @ $1734/unit)
	$48552

	2
	Two Fall sections of MATP 15 (3 units @ $1734/unit)
	$10404

	3
	One Fall section of MATP 50 (4 units @ $1734/unit)
	$6936

	
	TOTAL
	$65,892


C. Submitted by:
David Barsky





Date: 
3-15-2010

 (Prepared by Joanne Pedersen together with assistance from Danielle McMartin and Dawn Schmid)

Proposal supports CAG Goal (enter item from CAG Goal Matrix): 
10. Increase professional development opportunities for the instructors of first year students.
16. Establish, refine and maintain learning communities.
Describe proposal:

 This proposal is requesting funds to support the development of a new academically based first-year student learning community, the Global Learning Community (GLC).

Background-

The learning community model is a highly successful pedagogy that begins with cohorts of students who are blocked enrolled in several courses.  Ideally, instructors teaching the learning community courses merge their course curriculum to speak to a specific topic or theme.  Learning communities should also be supported by an array of associated co-curricular activities taking place outside the classroom.  A wide body of research demonstrates that well developed learning communities for first-year students offer a number of benefits, such as:

1) serving to make the lower-division curriculum more meaningful (i.e. the linked curriculum)

2) increased student retention and academic performance

3) increased student engagement in the form of mutual support and participation in campus life outside the classroom

4) increased interaction and mutual support among faculty from different disciplines
Due to the success of our existing learning communities (i.e. The San Marcos Experience and The First-Year Business Learning Community) the Foundations of Excellence Task Force and the First-Year Council have listed the development of new first-year learning communities as a high priority.  To that end, The Office of Global Education has already partnered with First-Year Programs and CoAS to develop a proposal for a new Global Learning Community.  The GLC will offer a cohort comprised of first-year international students and first-year domestic students an opportunity to take several lower-division general education courses linked to the theme of global awareness.  The GLC will:

1) serve to highlight how global issues and concerns can be weaved through the lower-division curriculum.

2) serve as a supportive learning environment whereby international and domestic students can share experiences and learn from one another.

3) provide unique professional development opportunities for instructors. 
GLC Structure-

We are seeking start up funds to launch a single GLC cohort for Fall 2010 with the following structure.

1) The GLC cohort will be comprised of 40 students (20 international first-year students and 20 domestic first-year students).

2) GLC students will take three courses (i.e. GEL 101, GEW 101, and possibly HIST 131) together as a cohort.  GLC students will be free to take a fourth class of their choice.  The GLC GEL 101 course will be taught by the International Student Advisor, Danielle McMartin, who is already an experienced GEL instructor.

3) The GLC courses will include:

a. 1 section of GEL 101 capped at 40 students (20 internationals & 20 domestic)

b. 2 sections of GEW 101 with each section having 10 international students and 10 domestic students

c. We are currently exploring the option of having all 40 GLC students enrolled within one of the large HIST 131 sections.

4) Global Affairs will partner with the American Language & Culture Institute, Literature & Writing, and First-Year Programs to offer training for GLC instructors and supplemental instruction/co-curricular activities for GLC students.

Need for Funding-


To pilot the GLC in Fall 2010, we have determined a need for funding in the following areas.

1) Professional Development for instructors teaching GLC courses.  The purpose will be to facilitate the development of syllabi that speak to the theme of global awareness  and provide training for:

a. Cultural awareness

b. Cultural pedagogies

c. Language/writing instruction for multi-lingual speakers and writers of English

d. Teaching within the learning community model

2) Co-curricular events that will offer opportunities to experience the theme of global awareness outside the classroom.

Itemize budget needs (personnel costs, OE&E, technology, training, etc.):
	Item
	Amount

	1
	4 stipends for GLC instructors [GEL, GEW(x2), HIST]  @ $500 each
	$2000

	2
	Stipend for one ALCI Instructor to do summer training workshop
	$1200

	3
	Funding for Co-curricular events
	$300

	4
	Materials for training instructors during summer (books)
	$300

	5
	Fund ALCI Instructor to conduct weekly SI workshops for 20 International Students:  SI workshops will be held throughout the Fall semester (1 hour/week for 15 weeks).
	$1800

	
	TOTAL
	$5600


D. Submitted by:
David Barsky for the First-Year Council


Date: 
3-16-2010
 (With assistance from Geoff Gilmore)

Proposal supports CAG Goal (enter item from CAG Goal Matrix): 
9.
Implement and assess Supplemental Instruction programs in math and science.
Describe proposal:
Supplemental Instruction for Remediation in Mathematics

The 2006-2007 academic year at California State University San Marcos resulted in the loss of 289 students due to non-remediation.  Approximately, 91% of those students were lost due to non-remediation in mathematics.  There were significant discrepancies in the success rates of students in their remedial math courses based upon their starting points.  For the 2006-2007 academic year, 75% of students starting at the Intermediate Algebra level were fully remediated, 53% of students starting at the Beginning Algebra level were fully remediated, and 32% of students starting at the Pre-Algebra level were fully remediated.  To alleviate this problem and provide much needed support to the students going through the math remediation process at CSUSM, a 1-credit supplemental instruction course is being proposed.

The ELM Remediation Ad Hoc Work Group identified the need for supplemental instruction in the ELM remediation process.  This work group included representatives from the Mathematics Department, the Office of Academic Programs, the Office of Registration and Records, the CSUSM Math Lab, the Centers for Learning and Academic Support Services, the Biology Department, and First-Year Programs.  The work group suggested the implementation of required peer-based supplemental instruction connected to the mathematics remedial courses.  The supplemental instruction course in this proposal is based upon the work group’s suggestion.

Replicating an experiment from Spring 2009 that indicated that, while SI was effective, reduced class size (without SI) was even more effective, we propose to divide the estimated six sections of MATH 51 with enrollment capacities of 45 into 3 sections which will be connected to SI as described below, and three sections which will have their enrollment capacities halved.  80% of the students who enrolled in smaller-sized classes passed Math 51, clearing their ELM requirements, compared to 76% of those who took Math 51 classes with SI attached.

For CSUSM, supplemental instruction courses are proposed as follows: Required 1-credit courses attached to specific math courses (ex. Math 22 linked to CSUSM Math 51 – Intermediate Algebra).  Course time: 2 hours per week (1 hour directly following 2 math class periods).

Remedial Math Learning Community:

· Links math course and supplemental math course (students would share the same math course and supplemental math course)
Design:

· Students will help to answer each other’s questions from the course and from homework.  

· Facilitator will be present to facilitate student collaboration in small groups and pairs based upon need and knowledge.

· If all students are struggling with the material, the instructor will facilitate the process of collaboration among the students to figure it out on their own.

· The facilitator can cover general concepts at his/her discretion, but in a very minimal capacity – the facilitator should be helping the students navigate through the material on their own.
Facilitation Model:

Undergraduate peers would facilitate the courses under the supervision of graduate assistants (graduate assistants would be instructors of record).
Primary Objectives:

· Aid in the successful remediation of first-year students at CSUSM.

· Create remedial math-based learning communities in which students utilize the knowledge and skills of each other for success.
Secondary Objectives:

· To act as an institutional tracking mechanism for students going through the CSUSM math remediation process.

· To use as a communication vehicle between the university and students going through the CSUSM math remediation process.

Personnel Need:

· Linked to 3 Math 51 sections (~45 students each)

· 6 supplemental course sections (~22 students each)

· 3 peer facilitators (PFs) – 2 sections each ($14,400 - annual @ $10/hr.)

· 1 graduate facilitator (GF) – 3 PFs each ($10,080 - annual @ $15/hr.)

· Total cost: $24,480
Peer Facilitator hours: (10 hrs./week)

· 3 hrs. – attending math courses

· 4 hrs. – course time (2 sections each)

· 1 hr. – preparation (individual meeting w/ GF)

· 1 hr. – training (cluster w/ GF and PFs)

· 1 hr. – correspondence w/ Math 51 instructor

Graduate Facilitator hours: (up to 14 hrs./week)

· 6 hrs.  – course time (support/supervision of PFs; assess student progress)

· 4 hrs. – facilitation of PF preparation/trainings (3 individual; 1 cluster)

· 3 hrs. – office hours (monitor student progress, evaluations, etc.)

· 1 hr. – individual meeting (w/ CLASS Director)

Supplemental Instruction for lower-division math and science courses

The Supplemental Instruction (SI) model of student academic assistance helps students in historically difficult classes master course content while they develop and integrate learning and study strategies.  The goals of SI are to improve student grades, reduce the attrition rate within those courses, and increase the graduation rates of students.  Supplemental Instruction (SI) is a program that focuses on tough courses, not struggling students; thus, there is no remedial stigma attached to SI participants.  SI serves students throughout the semester rather than when they run into difficulties.  SI was developed in 1973 at the University of Missouri-Kansas City (UMKC) by Deanna C. Martin, Ph.D., in an effort to reduce attrition of minority students in the health science schools.  In 1981, the SI Program became one of the few post-secondary programs to be designated by the U.S. Department of Education as an Exemplary Educational Program.  SI is active at 500 institutions in the US and at over 100 other institutions in 12 other countries.   Currently, the Center for Supplemental Instruction at UMKC conducts intensive workshops on how to implement SI on local campuses.
A key element of SI is the SI leader.  These are students who have excelled in a targeted class in the past. These paid students are trained in proactive learning and study strategies, then attend lectures, take notes, and do the assigned reading.  The SI leader is the "model student," a facilitator who helps students to integrate course content and learning/study strategies.  Each week, SI leaders conduct review sessions for all students.   They do not ask or directly answer content oriented questions.  Instead, SI leaders help students formulate complete and accurate answers to questions posed by other students in the session. A central responsibility of the SI leader is to integrate study skills with the course content. The SI leader is trained to share his/her learning strategies with the other students in the SI sessions.  SI leaders facilitate this process through a variety of techniques geared toward improving student thinking, reasoning, analyzing, organizing, and problem solving skills.  Research shows that students who attend SI sessions regularly average one-half to one full letter grade higher than their classmates who choose not to attend.  SI participants also have significantly higher graduation rates. Participation in SI sessions by enrolled students is voluntary and the hours of the sessions are developed by class consensus.  

We eventually plan to offer Supplemental Instruction for most lower-division science and math courses that are required of majors in Biology and Chemistry.  

The Office of Biomedical Research and Training (OBRT) plans to provide Supplemental Instruction (SI) for targeted classes.  Generally, we plan to offer SI support for the following courses:

· BIOL 160, 175, 210, 215, 351 and 352

· CHEM 100, 201, 202, and 250

· MATH 125, and 160

· PHYS 206 and 205

· PSYC 360

See the table immediately below for the proposed sub-budget.

	FUNDING REQUESTS 
	 
	
	 
	 
	 
	Total

	 
	Position
	Salaries
	Operating
	Organization
	Benefits
	Permanent

	 
	Time

Base
	 

 
	Expenses

 
	Sub-total

 
	37.00%

 
	Funding 

Requests

	Item
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Supplemental Instruction Supervisor
	0.50
	$25,000 
	 
	$25,000 
	$9,250 
	$34,250 

	Computer lease program
	 
	 
	$1,000 
	$1,000 
	$0 
	$1,000 

	Student Academic Coordinator
	0.25
	$8,500 
	 
	$8,500 
	$3,145 
	$11,645 
$8,500

	Computer lease program
	 
	 
	$1,000 
	$1,000 
	$0 
	$1,000 

	OE&E
	 
	 
	$2,000 
	$2,000 
	$0 
	$2,000 

	Student Assistants (10): Student SI leaders in this category will be those in support of 3 hour per week lecture courses.  These courses include Biology 210, 215,351, 352, 160, and 175, Chemistry 100, 201, and 202.  The average weekly time commitment for these leaders is 8 hours per week.  The budgeted total also includes one time per semester pay for 5 hours of training time and 3 hours of additional/flexible sessions times.  Total semester time is approximately 135 hours.
	0.20
	$30,220 
	 
	$30,220 
	$11,181 
	$41,401 

$30,220

	Student Assistants (2): Student SI leaders in this category will be those in support of 4 hour per week lecture courses.  These courses include Chemistry 021 and Math 125.  The average weekly time commitment for these leaders is 8 hours per week.  The budgeted total also includes one time per semester pay for 5 hours of training time and 3 hours of additional/flexible sessions times.  Total semester time is approximately 135 hours.
	0.23
	$6,720
	 
	$6,720 
	$2,486 
	$9,206

$6,720 


Itemize budget needs (personnel costs, OE&E, technology, training, etc.):
	Item
	Amount

	1
	Supplemental instruction for MATH 51
	$24480

	2
	Class-size reduction in non-SI MATH 51 sections (3 additional instructor assignments to graduate students; approximately $3000/section)
	$9000

	3
	SI for other math and science courses
	$105570

$83,690

	
	TOTAL
	$139,050

$117,170


E. Submitted by: Student Affairs/SDS
Date: 
3/26/10



Proposal supports CAG Goal (enter item from CAG Goal Matrix): 
CAG Goal # 14: Build connections between first year students and the University as recommended in the Foundations of Excellence Report:

· A) Explore developing partnerships with campus affiliated employee organizations for involvement in activities that would support URM students.
Describe proposal:

This proposal is requesting funds to support the expansion of the Cross-Cultural Center/New Student Programs peer mentoring programs.  

Peer mentors will outreach to new students to build early relationships between new students and a members of the university community.  Research has demonstrated that such a connection is a foundational element in retention.   Peer mentors will receive basic training in the elements of an effective mentoring relationship and an overview of university services so they may demystify the university and refer their mentees effectively.  Activities, workshops, and mentoring times will be planned throughout the academic year.

Background:
Currently, CSUSM URM students are retained through graduation at a rate of 63%-67% while white students are consistently retained at a higher rate of 70%.   While belonging, mattering, and validation are all necessary to a student’s experience on campus, racial minority students often require additional support.  When students feel disengaged and unwelcome at the university, they tend not to return through graduation.

Best practices at other universities across the country for student retention tend to include mentoring programs that connect FY URM students and their families to current students, faculty, staff, administrators, and departments.
Learning Outcomes:  

In correlation with the missions and visions of the Student Affairs Division and Student Life & Leadership, students will:

Peer Mentees:

· Gain knowledge of how to succeed in college

· Be supported academically and socially by Peer and Faculty/Staff Mentors

· Be encouraged to explore how their social group identities impact their college experience

· Learn effective strategies for achieving personal goals 

· Understand the importance of a support system

Peer Mentors:

· Understand the importance of a support system

· Learn multiple strategies for demonstrating support

· Learn how to articulate the factors in student retention and how these factors impact students differently 

· Gain knowledge for theories that ground student affairs initiatives.

Itemize budget needs (personnel costs, OE&E, technology, training, etc.):
	Item
	Amount

	1
	Additional Mentors:  Student Assistants Salaries or Stipends
	 $4,000

	2
	Training budget (OE & E)
	$1,000

	
	TOTAL
	$5,000


F. Submitted by: Student Affairs/SDS
Date: 
3/26/10



Proposal supports CAG Goal (enter item from CAG Goal Matrix): 
The following proposal supports two CAG Goals:
CAG Goal # 14: Build connections between first year students and the University as recommended in the Foundations of Excellence Report:

· A) Explore developing partnerships with campus affiliated employee organizations for involvement in activities that would support URM students.
CAG Goal # 17: Work with units that sponsor co-curricular programming (e.g., Arts and Lectures) in their promotional efforts to specifically target first-year students and to include language that emphasizes diversity in the programmed events.
Describe proposal:

This proposal is requesting funds to support the expansion of co-curricular initiatives to support first year student success by providing opportunities for students to engage in a variety of events and interactions to build relationships and connections to the university, support their transition to life as a university student, and further orient them to campus resources and expectations.   
· Extend Weeks of Welcome and first year orientation and engagement events past the first two weeks into the fall semester 
· Fund programming council joint publicity so students may identify the myriad co-curricular opportunities in one resource.
· Translate orientation and first year student success materials (print and web) into Spanish 
Background:

Research has demonstrated that the student connection to the University during the first year is critical.  The first year student who is engaged is likely to establish meaningful relationships and have a rewarding experience (inside and outside of the classroom) and therefore is more likely to persist to graduation. 
The Programming Council is a cross-divisional group of professionals who coordinate student programs at CSUSM.  Student Life & Leadership serves as the sponsoring department and utilizes the Council to encourage communication and collaboration between departments.  Over the past few years, the Programming Council has coordinated the Weeks of Welcome programming which currently last for the first 2 weeks of the semester.  Coordinators are forced to piecemeal funding for Weeks of Welcome programs and services.   New Student Programs has also coordinated the FY Excursion Program which partners with faculty to take FY students on the Sprinter to community events. As mentioned in the FOE report, it is important for students to create meaningful relationships with faculty in the first year.  This funding would provide central funding for the Council to develop well coordinated programs to support FY students as they transition to the University.

In addition, the University does not currently have an effective method to advertise/market events, programs, and services to students.  In 2007-2008, the Programming Council created themed calendars to advertise a variety of events in a highly visible manner.  While the calendars received great feedback, there was no clearly identified funding source and the professional staff spent large amounts of administrative time to create the calendars.  This funding would provide funds to support a student assistant to create the publicity and funding to support the production of the calendars.  

Lastly, research and best practices have clearly demonstrated the importance of parental involvement for FY students.  First generation college students have additional needs as they navigate their transition to college. It is critical that for the University to acquaint families with the new culture their students will now be a part of.   In the past, various departments have attempted to translate University materials into Spanish.  Unfortunately, this has typically been an additional duty for a student and/or staff member and has not been a coordinated effort.  This funding would provide an opportunity for New Student Programs/Orientation to work with various departments to translate web and print materials (specifically related to the FY) into Spanish. 

Itemize budget needs (personnel costs, OE&E, technology, training, etc.):
	Item
	Amount

	1
	First year student success programming funds (OE & E)
	$10,000

	2
	Student Assistant to create programming council publicity
	$5,000

	2
	Programming Council publicity production (OE & E)
	$5,000

	3
	Translation of print and web materials into Spanish (rough estimate)
	$20,000

	
	TOTAL
	$40,000


G. Submitted by: Student Affairs/SDS
Date: 
3/26/10



Proposal supports CAG Goal (enter item from CAG Goal Matrix): 
CAG Goal #16:  Establish, refine and maintain learning communities.
Describe proposal:

· This proposal will focus on the expansion of the co-curricular aspects of learning communities.  Possible learning communities may include the newly established Global Affairs and Leadership learning communities as well as the Math 50/51 Supplemental Instruction cohort.  
Background:
Research, best practices, the Foundations of Excellence and WASC report have all stated the importance of students developing relationships with each other and the campus community.  On many campuses, this is done by establishing learning communities for FY students.  While CSUSM currently has a variety of learning communities, most do not have the resources to support the co-curricular aspect.    This funding would provide funding to support the New Student Program Coordinator in developing co-curricular opportunities to meet the needs of each learning community.  This funding would also support a student assistant, who will work with NSP to develop the programs, create marketing and assist with logistics.  
Itemize budget needs (personnel costs, OE&E, technology, training, etc.):
	Item
	Amount

	1
	Co-curricular activities for learning communities (3@ $5,000 each)
	$10,000

	2
	Student Assistant 
	$5,000

	
	
	$15,000


1

